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Second Vision of Destiny –
Lydia

 


A half moon was
just rising over the northern coastline when Daisy left Sam Woods
on the balcony. She glanced back as she passed the threshold of the
French doors into the living room and almost tripped over her own
feet when she realized he was looking at her.

There was
something in his eyes, maybe hopeful, maybe wistful, and she had
half a mind to turn back and talk with him a little longer. Surely,
they could find other things to talk about than the future. What
else did seers talk about? The TV show on which he regularly
appeared? The book he had written about his experience? She hadn’t
watched the show more than a couple of times and hadn’t read the
book, so she wouldn’t have much to say there. And it wasn’t as
though he didn’t know what she thought about what he did.

Feeling silly,
she hurried back to her other guests.

She still
thought it was ridiculous. Life was about making choices when
confronted to unexpected situations. If a seer like Woods told you
beforehand what you were supposed to do, where was your free will?
She could have accepted it, maybe, if his visions, as he called
them, showed people matters of life and death. Surely, they could
all live without knowing in advance what man or woman they would
end up with.

She should have
found a way to refuse to host this party, she thought yet again, as
she stepped into the dining room where her friends were gathered
around the refreshment table. She could have given Woods’ contact
number to one of them and let them arrange the séance. Then, she
wouldn’t have needed to witness any of it, or see Woods again.
There had been enough conflict between them when they had first met
at her sister’s wedding without adding oil to the fire by
organizing this whole thing.

Lydia was the
first to notice her return. “Is he ready for the next person?”

“He is. Did you
all decide who’s going?”

Lydia smoothed
her hands down the sides of her dress. A tense smile lit up her
pretty face but did not reach her voice when she said, “I’ll
go.”

She glanced at
Jack as she said it. Daisy followed her eyes. Jack’s expression was
inscrutable, but it wasn’t too much of a stretch to think he didn’t
like the idea of his girlfriend kissing another man. He and Lydia
had been together for a few years already and they were happy—but
Lydia had confided to Daisy that he tended to get jealous about
little things, seeing any man she talked to as a potential threat
despite he reassurances that she loved him. He closed himself off
when that happened, giving Lydia the cold shoulder until he
realized he was being an idiot and apologized for it. Daisy had
often wondered how long Lydia would put up with it.

Lydia started
toward the living room, taking only two steps before she turned
back toward Jack, holding out her hand to him. “Will you come with
me?”

A chill fell on
the room when Jack didn’t respond immediately. Daisy held her
breath, scrambling to find something to say, something to break the
tension and reassure Jack. Before she could, however, he raised his
hand to take Lydia's. His shoulders were stiff, his face still
blank, but he did accompany her to the attached living room.

Small talk
started again as they stepped away. Hands reached toward the
amuse-bouche and wine. Daisy looked critically at the table. Maybe
she ought to bring in the next tray.

Excusing
herself to her guests, she walked into the kitchen. She paused at
the threshold when she realized Alicia was sitting at the breakfast
table. Her face was turned to the window on her right, and Daisy
wondered how much she could see of the ocean down below.

“Alicia? You’re
OK, honey?”

Her quiet words
startled Alicia, who jumped in her seat and whipped her eyes to
look at Daisy. The glass she was rolling back and forth between her
fingers tipped over and hit the woven placemat with a muted thud.
Thankfully, it had been empty.

“Please don’t
ask me about it.” Her wide eyes begged Daisy as much as her words.
“He said we’d forget faster if we tried to remember too much.”

With a calming
gesture of her right hand, Daisy sat across from her. “I won’t, I
promise. Just tell me if you’re OK. You look a little—”

“Ben.” Alicia
covered her mouth with her fingers. She looked equally surprised
and horrified to have blurted out their friend’s name. After the
shock had registered, she hunched her shoulders and grinned. “I’ll
end up with Ben.”

Daisy returned
the smile earnestly and reached for Alicia’s fingers on the table.
She squeezed them for an instant. “I told you he liked you a
lot.”

Color rose in
Alicia’s cheeks, and she chuckled. “I guess he does. Did you tell
him I like him, too?”

Rolling her
eyes, Daisy snorted. “Is this high school? Are you two going to
start exchanging notes beneath your desks?”

Alicia’s
chuckle turned into full out laughter. It was nice to hear her
laugh again, and for the first time, Daisy was glad she had caved
in and asked Woods to see for her friends.

“I think…”
Alicia paused and looked through the window again, out into the
night. Far in the distance, a single firework blossomed in the sky,
the golden trails falling down to the ocean. “I think maybe I
could…” She looked back at Daisy, her head tilted to one side,
spots of color high on her cheeks. “You said Ben is at the hospital
tonight?”

Daisy struggled
not to grin. Getting to her feet, she went to the fridge and pulled
out a large white box. She set it on the table in front of Alicia,
who looked at her questioningly.

“He’s at the
hospital, yes. What a way for the ER doctors and nurses to spend
New Year’s Eve. I bet they could use some cheering up.”

Understanding
dawning on her features and lighting them up brightly, Alicia slid
the tip of her finger beneath the edge of the lid and pulled it up,
revealing the large sheet cake, its white icing and the colorful
fireworks drawn around the words “Happy New Year!”

“What about the
party?” Alicia asked, a slight frown darkening her features. “I
can’t just leave with your dessert!”

Daisy glanced
back toward the living room, where laughter was rising like sparks
of firecrackers. “We’ll be fine. There’s plenty in the fridge
still. But before you leave…” She eyed the empty glass in front of
Alicia. Was it the second glass she had had tonight, or the third?
“Do me a favor and eat something, OK? And there’s juice in the
fridge. I’m not letting you drive away and end up in the ER as
patient.”

With a slight
shake of her head, Alicia stood and enfolded her in a hug. “You’re
the best friend ever, do you know that?”

Daisy returned
the hug and laughed. “If I were such a good friend, I’d have found
a way to push you and Ben together long ago. Come on, help me bring
more food to the dining room.”

Alicia took a
tray of appetizers while Daisy carried a bottle of orange juice in
each hand, and they returned to their friends. Everyone cheered at
their arrival, having apparently munched their way through most of
the food on the table already.

“Whose turn is
it?” Alicia asked, looking around the group as though trying to see
who was missing. “Jack’s? I didn’t think he’d do it.”

“Lydia’s,”
Cathleen said. “Jack went for moral support. I doubt he’ll go
through with it.”

There were a
few nods around the group. Jack had only been second to Daisy in
arguing that none of them needed Woods’ services.

“I don’t even
think he wanted Lydia to do it,” Brad said. He raised a glass to
his mouth but did little more than wet his lips. “He didn’t look
happy at all when she said she’d do it.”

“He didn’t say
anything, though,” his girlfriend Joan said with a slight frown at
him. She seemed to be asking if he would keep quiet like Jack or
ask her not to go through with it if he disagreed.

He shrugged.
“Jack’s Jack.”

A murmur of
assent rose through the group. They had all known Jack for years,
but even now, he remained something of a mystery to most of them.
Daisy turned toward the living room, and winced when, through the
large archway that linked the two rooms, she saw Jack’s silhouette
in front of the French windows. He had to be able to hear
everything they were saying.

“So who’s
next?” she asked, more to change the subject than because she
really cared about the answer.

Joan quickly
answered “Me,” but Mike said, a laugh just on the edge of his
words, “if I don’t go soon, I’m not sure I’ll go at all.”

Leaving them to
decide the order in which they’d go, Daisy walked back to the
living room. Jack stood in front of the closed balcony windows,
hands in his jeans’ pockets, his feet apart in a solid stance. His
gaze remained on what was happening on the balcony except to flit
quickly toward Daisy as she came to stand next to him.

“It shouldn’t
take long,” she said in what she hoped was a soothing tone.

Jack shrugged
his shoulders. For a long moment, they remained quiet, their
friends’ voices drifting from the living room with an occasional
burst of laughter. Daisy wished she could have reassured him, but
she doubted anything she could say would help.

“It wouldn’t
have changed anything if I had asked her not to do it,” he said out
of the blue. “You know how she is.”

A pleading note
in his last words and another quick glance at her made it clear
that he needed an answer. Daisy patted his shoulder, feeling very
awkward.

“I know, yes.
She can be very stubborn.”

A faint smile
tugged at Jack’s lips. “Stubborn? My darling Lydia? No, not at
all.”

He glanced at
Daisy and they both burst out laughing. Jack’s laughter faded very
fast, however, and his gaze yet again returned to the balcony.

Behind the
French doors, Lydia was sitting deep in a chair. Her hands were
clasped and resting on her lap. As Daisy watched, she tilted her
head back. With her eyes closed and her lips just parted, she
almost looked asleep. What was she seeing, Daisy wondered as her
eyes flitted back to Jack. His nervousness was thick enough to cut
with a knife. This was only another one of the reasons why she
hadn’t wanted to host this particular party. Nothing guaranteed
that the two couples present that night would be shown a future in
which they were still together. The last thing Daisy wanted was to
see any of her friends hurt.

Holding in a
sigh, she turned her eyes to the balcony again. She had avoided
looking at Woods until now, but she found that she couldn’t
anymore, her gaze drawn to him as surely as a moth to an open
flame. She couldn’t see his face very well; turned down as it was,
the light flowing out from the living room did little more than
cast shadows over his features. She knew that he could see Lydia’s
future as clearly as Lydia herself did, but he let nothing
transpire of what the vision could be.

Daisy
almost—just almost—wished she could have seen, too.

 


* * * *

 


Lydia’s last
sunset was a vision of radiant beauty.

Her bare toes
digging into the sand, where the sun hadn’t warmed it and pieces of
broken shells were sometimes a little too sharp, she watched, with
an eerie sense of finality, as the sun played with the ocean,
progressively dropping closer and daring the waves to catch
it—until they finally did, and pulled it down into their embrace,
turning light and warmth to the coolness of dark. She hoped the
waves held it tight and close so it wasn’t too scared.

She hoped Owen
would hold her tight, too, when he killed her and gave her life
again.

Renee, her
boss, had waved her off when she had asked to leave work early that
afternoon. Business was always slow on Halloween.

She had been
sitting in the sand for hours, her arms wrapped around her legs,
facing the ocean. There had been surfers in the waves when she
first arrived, and a few teenagers playing Frisbee down the beach,
far enough that their shouts and laughter had only come to her with
the help of the wind, and even then the sound of the rolling waves
had all but drowned them out.

As the evening
had passed, the teenagers left first. She imagined they had gone
home, complaining to each other that Halloween was for kids and
they were too old for this crap—only to put on elaborate costumes
and find each other again at one of their houses for a party. She
had done as much when she had been a teen. She had dressed as a
princess, a pirate, a cat—the year she had been mad at her parents
for six months, she had dressed as a whore—but she didn’t think she
had ever dressed as a vampire. She had always thought the fake
fangs were tacky.

Only when the
last crown of washed-out orange disappeared beyond the blue did she
stand again, and brushed the cooling sand from her pants. Shoes in
hand, she returned to her car, following the wet trails left by the
surfers. She drove back to the city, trying not to think about what
she was doing as she drove to Owen’s place

As she parked
in the driveway, her hands were clenched tight on the wheel. She
had to make a conscious effort to let go, shift the gear into park,
and shut off the engine. Even then, she found that she couldn’t
move, and she closed her eyes to get a grip on herself. This was
the right decision. She knew it was. She had known even before Owen
had ever asked. It seemed crazy when she thought about it, but she
felt like she had always known that, one day, she would say yes to
him. One day, she would leave everything she had ever been behind,
and become someone new at his side. One day, she would go to him,
and he would make her a vampire.

This day had
come. She knew she was making the right decision. Just the same,
she was scared. So much was going to change. She kept thinking of
more ways her life would be different the next time she’d wake,
more things she would lose and never be able to experience again.
It would be worth it, though. She knew it would.

Taking a deep
breath, she opened her door. Before she could step out, however,
Owen was there, offering her his hand. She jumped, startled by his
sudden appearance, but took his hand nonetheless. Cool fingers
gently closed over her own and helped her out. Her hand looked like
that of a child in his. It always did, and it always made her
smile.

“You scared
me!” she chided him. “How long have you been there?”

He shrugged his
broad shoulders, and as usual his size made the gesture appear
larger, somehow. At a few inches over six feet tall, he towered
over her. He looked down at her with a lopsided grin.

“I heard the
car,” he said by way of explanation, and Lydia knew him enough to
hear what he wasn’t saying. He had been expecting her and hadn’t
wanted to wait a minute longer than necessary.

Apprehension
filled her all of a sudden, and she had to look away from him. Her
gaze slid to the house behind him. Carved pumpkins stood at the end
of each step leading to the front porch, glowing from the candles
inside them.

“I didn’t think
you’d celebrate Halloween,” she said without thinking.

Chuckling
lightly, Owen brought the hand he still held to his lips for a
quick kiss. “Because I’m a vamp?”

He led the way
out of the driveway, and she linked her arm with his.

“No, not that.
Because it’s not like you.”

They had
reached the wooden fence that enclosed the backyard, giving it
complete privacy. It must have been six-feet high, and while Owen
could probably see over it, Lydia could not. She had never been
through the gate Owen was now unlocking, and in truth she had never
really wanted to. Owen’s studio and his art were inside the house,
and those were what had attracted her to him.

“Not like me,”
he mused aloud. With a gesture, he invited Lydia to go through the
gate and followed after her, closing it behind them. “I guess it’s
not, at that. I never cared much for Halloween, to tell the
truth.”

“Then what’s
with the pumpkins?”

He offered her
his arm again, and she took it at once. Gravel crunched softly
beneath their steps as they stepped forward on the path.

“There aren’t
many houses down this street,” he said, “but a good half of them
have kids. They get a kick out of knocking on my door even if I
don’t open it. I leave a jar on the porch. I’m sure they brag at
school that they got candy from a vampire.”

The path was
lined with small solar lamps that cast pools of light on the white
gravel, but it was the moon that allowed Lydia to make out his
expression when she looked up at him. His green eyes were bright
with amusement, and his smile was gentle. He truly was enjoying
pleasing those kids, she realized, even if he would probably never
talk to them.

“For a
recluse,” she said, teasing, “you’re far too nice.”

He laughed, and
she followed suit. She realized all this talk about Halloween was
just a way for her to push back what she had come to do. He had to
know, too, but he was playing along anyway. She wanted to ask him
why—he’d never been afraid to ask the tough questions—but thought
better of it. If he was granting her a few more minutes of
reprieve, she would take them and make them last as long as
possible.

He continued to
lead her on the narrow path, and now that they were quiet Lydia
paid closer attention to their surroundings. The yard was shaped
like a maze, she realized. The path of gravel, clear and easy to
follow in front of them, turned and twisted, sometimes opening to
the left or to the right onto a path that was entirely identical.
On each side, bushes and trees seemed to glow under the moon, their
silver leaves or pale flowers standing out starkly in the
darkness.

At a turn in
the path, they came across a small pond, and Lydia slowed her
steps. White water lilies floated on the shimmering surface of the
water, but she was sure that she had caught a glimpse of
quicksilver swimming beneath it.

She had
thought, when making her choice, that one of the things she would
give up was walking through flowering gardens. She had been wrong.
Her nervousness quieted down a little.

They walked
underneath an iron-wrought arch, and flowers in full bloom brushed
the top of Owen’s head, dusting him with white petals. In the
moonlight, the flowers almost seemed to have an inner glow. Their
scent was heady, and for a few seconds Lydia closed her eyes and
breathed in deeply.

“If you think
it smells good now,” Owen murmured, “just wait.”

Wait until
you’re a vampire, he meant, and Lydia braced herself, expecting her
nervousness to return. It did, but it wasn’t as pronounced anymore,
its razor-sharp edge now dulled like an old blade.

They walked for
a little while longer, and although Owen didn’t say anything else,
she could feel his pride for what was, all things considered,
another work of art. It must have taken a lot of work to find all
these different plants that not only bloomed this late in the
season but whose colors complimented the night.

“This garden is
beautiful,” she said when, after the tour was over, they stopped at
the foot of a white, stone staircase that led up to a wooden
deck.

Owen reached
over to pluck a petal from her shoulder and caressed her cheek with
it. Its scent was as delicate as its caress. “I’m glad you like it.
I have been waiting for a long time to share this place with
someone.”

She followed
him up the staircase, and from the deck they looked back on the
garden. Light seemed to reflect off pale flowers everywhere, and a
gust of wind brought the combined scents of Lydia. This moment was
a gift, she thought as she leaned against Owen’s shoulder. A moment
of peace and beauty before her life ended—before it started anew.
She shivered at the thought, although she couldn’t have said if it
was in fear or anticipation. Owen wrapped his arm around her
shoulders and rubbed her arm gently.

“Would you like
to go in?” And when Lydia was about to say she wouldn’t mind
observing the garden a little longer, he added, “I wanted to show
you a new series of paintings.”

Despite her
lingering nervousness, she perked up at the unexpected
announcement. The last few times she had come to his studio, he had
claimed not to have anything ready for her to see. Several pieces
had been draped with lengths of fabric, and while her fingers had
twitched at the thought of exposing the canvases, she respected
Owen too much to peek.

“I’d love to
see them,” she said, barely containing her excitement. She was
always curious to see what he would paint next, and so were the
gallery’s customers.

Renee had
received requests to show his art from all over the country, and
just two days earlier a gallery in New York had asked to exhibit
his paintings and have him talk as part of an ‘artists meet the
public’ series of shows. Renee had called him with the great news,
and Lydia had watched that call from afar. She had known how Owen
would reply, but she hadn’t expected Renee’s utterly shocked
expression when he hung up on her.

Renee had
charged Lydia to talk to him about it and convince him. She knew
that they were seeing each other, of course, although she didn’t
know how far their relationship had progressed. On this, though,
Lydia had no intention of using her influence on Owen. He had been
miserable enough when he had had to make an appearance for the
opening of his show at the gallery. Traveling to New York and
needing not only to be present but also to actively discuss his
work… No, she couldn’t imagine it happening. Renee wouldn’t be
happy, but then that was the least of Lydia’s problems.

She didn’t know
if she’d still have a job when she showed up at the gallery with
fangs. By law, she couldn’t be fired just for being a vampire, and
in any case she knew that Renee had nothing against vampires per
se; two vampires in addition to Owen were amongst the roster of
artists whose art she exhibited and sold. Still, a large part of
Lydia’s job involved running errands during the day. If she
couldn’t do what she was supposed to, she didn’t see how Renee
would be able to keep her on board.

They were
halfway across the deck when Owen stopped her and tilted her face
up toward his with a finger beneath her chin.

“Lydia…” His
fingers ghosted over her face, tracing her nose and lips. “I don’t
want you to be nervous.”

She forced out
a quiet chuckle. “That’s going to be hard.”

His thumb
stroked her cheekbone, and she moved into the touch. “No, it really
is not. If you’re here, then you’ve decided to go through with it,
yes?”

This was it,
she realized. Her throat constricted. This was the moment when she
could say she had made a mistake and walk away. He would know she
was chickening out of it, but it would be better than not being
sure.

Except… she was sure.

“Yes.”

Owen nodded as
though he hadn’t expected anything different—as though long seconds
hadn’t passed between his question and her quiet answer. “Then
that’s all there is to it. The important thing is that you want it.
The rest will sort itself out in time.”

“That’s easy
for you to say.” She was unable to keep an edge of accusation from
her words.

Owen inclined
his head. “Yes, it is, because I’ve gone through the same thing. I
was as scared as you are now. I wondered if I was making a mistake
just as much.”

She wanted to
protest—she didn’t think she was making a mistake, she was sure of
herself and of the decision she had made—but Owen continued softly
and she was loath to interrupt him. He was sharing more about his
siring than he ever had when she had asked a few hesitant
questions.

“And I didn’t
even have the assurance that my Sire would love me. She just cared
about my paintings; there was nothing more to our
relationship.”

A hint of old
pain crinkled the corners of his eyes and drew his eyebrows closer.
She couldn’t stop herself from reaching up and smoothing the
unhappy lines with her fingertips until his forehead was smooth
again, his eyes, clear.

“You and I…” He
pressed his hand on top of hers, holding it to his face. “We have
more, don’t we?”

She nodded
fervently. Although she did admire his artwork—it was an integral
part of him—it wasn’t all she saw when she looked at him. There was
a lot more to discover behind the topmost layer of paint. His
gentleness, for one thing, never ceased to amaze her. For such a
large man, his movements always seemed to be very deliberate, and
even cautious. It was as though he were trying not to hurt anyone
by accident.

Slowly enough
that she had time to lick her lips and feel her heart thundering in
her chest, Owen leaned down to kiss her. His mouth played against
hers, soft and tender, slowly coaxing her lips to part until he
could slip his tongue inside her mouth to meet hers. Wrapping her
arms around his neck, she raised herself up on the tip of her toes
and pulled him closer to her. A little moan rumbled at the back of
her throat as he caressed her tongue and then her palate. She soon
lost herself in the kiss, and when he pulled back she was trembling
and gasping for air.

Even after the
kiss ended, she remained against him, drawing strength from his
body as she held him close. His fingers played in her curly hair,
twirling a strand and tugging gently until she was finally ready to
let go. She took a step back—a small step—and raised her face up to
him.

“Would you like
to see the paintings now?” he asked in a soft voice.

No impatience
tinted his words. She could say no, and they’d stay outside a
little longer, walk through the garden, talk, maybe kiss again. She
could push back the moment a little longer yet. And just because
she could, she didn’t need to anymore.

Not trusting
herself to speak, she nodded slightly and slipped her hand into
his. He led her inside through the French windows, and she quickly
recognized the living room. She had been in there before, though at
the time the drapes had hid the windows and what lay beyond them
from view.

The brightly
lit room was different, though. The sofa, armchairs, and coffee
table had been lined up against the walls, clearing a large area in
the center of the room. There, eight easels had been set in a wide
circle. Canvases of various sizes were set on each one, all of them
covered by a length of fabric. Lydia stepped into the circle and
looked around her, already impatient to discover what beauty Owen
had created. Her heart was beating faster again at the thought that
she would be the first to see these new creations. She always liked
to pretend that, until someone else saw them, they were her little
secret. Hers and Owen’s.

She looked for
Owen, wondering why he wasn’t unveiling his work to her yet. She
found him by the coffee table, where two champagne flutes waited
next to an uncorked bottle.

“Just how sure
were you that I’d come tonight?”

Owen filled a
glass with what looked like sparkling gold. “I was hopeful,” he
said simply. “And if you hadn’t come…” He shrugged. “Well, a bottle
has never scared me.” He raised his glass in a toast but didn’t
drink from it. “Would you like some champagne?”

“In a moment,
maybe.” She gestured to the closest painting. “Can I?”

Four long
strides took Owen to a different painting. “This one first,” he
said. “Ready?”

Without waiting
for her answer, he pulled the square of fabric off without flourish
and dropped it so that it pooled at the foot of the easel. Lydia’s
first impression was that it was a museum scene, focused on a
statue in the center of the canvas. She soon realized she was
wrong, however. As graceful as the woman was, she also radiated
life and energy, and seemed ready to leap off the canvas at any
moment.

With a shock,
she recognized the face. It was her own. Caught in how beautiful
the figure looked, how it stood out in front of a background of
colorful paintings, she hadn’t realized that the dress was
familiar, hadn’t noticed the discreet jewelry at her neck and ears.
Now, though, it was all she could see. Was this how Owen saw her,
she wondered, her heart beating so furiously that she pressed a
hand to her chest to calm it down.

“That was the
first time I saw you. Do you remember?”

She couldn’t
take her eyes off the painting, but she nodded. “At the spring
varnishing. Three years ago.”

From the corner
of her eye, she saw him raise the glass to his lips before he
answered. “Yes.”

The lines and
colors of the painting were exquisite, as his work always was. He
instilled such life into his paintings that Lydia always found them
truer to life than his subjects. It was disconcerting to find
herself thinking so when she was looking at an image of herself.
She forced herself to look away and turned her eyes to Owen
instead.

“Why were you
there?” she asked. “At the varnishing, I mean. You hate those
things.”

“I do, yes.” He
moved his wrist in an absentminded manner, and the champagne
swirled in his glass, more bubbles rising to the surface. “One of
the artists showing was a friend. I had promised her I’d make an
appearance.”

Lydia waited
for a pang of jealousy to resonate through her. She knew he didn’t
have many friends, and she had strong suspicions that his female
friends were also his lovers. Nothing but curiosity emerged, and
not even about that woman.

“Just an
appearance?” she said, amused despite herself. “I recall you being
there until closing time.”

He raised his
glass to her, as though conceding her point. “Just an appearance
was the goal. And then I saw you.” He smiled a self-deprecating
grin. “It’s going to sound cheesy, but I swear it’s the truth. As
many people as there were at the gallery that night, I could see no
one but you.”

He paused and held her gaze for an
instant, as though waiting for her to confirm it was cheesy. She
said nothing. It was cheesy, of
course, but it was also a declaration of love if she had ever heard
one. She didn’t doubt his words for a second.

“It was like a
spotlight had turned on you,” he continued, his eyes returning to
the painting and taking on a faraway look. “I stared at you as long
as I dared, and then I decided to approach you, but you were
with…someone. So I stayed away.”

She remembered
seeing him, too. She hadn’t known who he was at the time, and yet
as soon as her eyes had met his across the room, she had felt
something like recognition. It had been like seeing an old friend
after a long time, and needing a moment to figure out who it was,
except she never had figured it out. She had only learned his name
a few days later when she had formally met him.

She also
remembered how she had to force herself to look away so she
wouldn’t be caught staring at him—so Jack wouldn’t catch her
staring at another man. He could be jealous, sometimes, and she had
done her best to avoid giving him any reason to be, especially when
he showed up at one of the gallery’s parties for her. He hated
those things just as much as Owen did; it was one of very few
common points they shared. With or without a reason, though, they
had argued before the end of that night. She couldn’t remember
about what—their relationship had been going through ups and downs
for a while already at that point, and they were both equally
guilty for it. She did remember, though, with vivid clarity, that
as she argued with Jack, her thoughts had drifted toward the man
who had seemed so familiar. Maybe, in a way, her relationship with
Jack had been over at the moment she had laid eyes on Owen.

“Next
painting,” he murmured and stepped to the easel on the right of the
first one. The canvas was taller, though less wide than the first.
His fingers closed on the fabric that covered the painting and,
with a quick tug, he uncovered it.

This time,
Lydia recognized herself right away, maybe because she had expected
to see herself again. She was standing beneath the arch of a
heavily carved door—Owen’s house’s door. Light poured in from
outside and framed her so that she almost seemed to glow. She held
her briefcase in her right hand, and a smile lit up her face. She
knew at once what moment this depicted: her first visit to
Owen.

His hand
settled at the small of her back, and he cleared his throat. “I
didn’t speak to you the night of the show, but I found out your
name from Renee.” She glanced at him; he chuckled ruefully. “I have
to confess I promised her a couple of paintings if she sent you to
get them.”

She couldn’t
help letting out a quiet little snort. That explained why Renee had
insisted that she go and meet this new artist. Usually, her boss
was adamant about meeting prospective clients herself, at least
until their relationship with the gallery was well-established.
Lydia’s two coworkers, both of whom had worked for Renee longer
than she had, had resented this perceived favor, though they had
had time to get over it since.

“And then you
came,” he continued. “When I opened the door, you were just…” He
seemed to struggle for words. “Like… a silhouette. Or a shadow. It
was so bright behind you, I almost couldn’t recognize you. But you
stepped in, and the light was all around you, like at the gallery.
Your smile was just like I recalled, like sunlight, warm and
bright.”

Blinking very
fast, she turned away from the painting to look at him again. His
expression was intense. “It’s been a long time since I saw
sunlight,” he murmured, his head tilted to one side as he watched
her. “A long time since I felt the touch of the sun on my skin
without being burned, but I remember.” His voice dropped even lower
as he leaned down toward her mouth, and his last words were a
caress of silk against her lips. “You made me remember.”

The kiss
remained brief and chaste, but her lips tingled when he drew back,
and she could taste the champagne he was sipping.

Again, her own
memories completed his, made brighter by the painting in front of
her. She remembered how startled she had been to see the man who
had caught her attention in front of her. He had taken her hand
once she had pulled herself out of her torpor and introduced
herself. That had been the first time she had realized what large,
strong hands he had. He had shaken her hand lightly, but he hadn’t
let go afterwards and had held on just a little too long. She had
been a little disconcerted, but then he had taken her to his studio
and she had forgotten everything. There had been paintings
everywhere, arranged for her and her alone, and she hadn’t known
which to look at first.

“Next?” she
asked, impatient to know what other moment he had captured with his
paints and brushes.

Without a word,
he unveiled a wide but short painting. All it showed was brown
eyes, raised eyebrows, the barest hint of a nose and a curled
strand of hair in the upper right corner. She would have known they
were her eyes even if she hadn’t noticed the tiny black mole at the
corner of the right one. She noticed something in the pupils,
dilated in surprise or fear. Taking a couple of steps closer, she
peered at the painting and guessed a silhouette reflecting in her
irises more than she could see it.

She looked at
Owen questioningly. Standing by the easel, he had watched her take
in the painting while he took small sips from his glass.

“That’s when I
told you what I was,” he explained. His lips took a
self-deprecating turn. “I thought you’d run off. You were so
scared, it was like I had just told you I’d have your blood for
dinner.”

“I thought I
would run, too,” she admitted, feeling a little silly in hindsight.
“I had never talked to a vampire before, let alone been alone with
one.”

She didn’t
elaborate, but the warnings against vampires had echoed loud and
clear in her mind at the time. Jack did not hate vampires—that
wasn’t why he had become a Special Enforcer—but he didn’t trust
them either, not even the ones who, by keeping away from all
killings, kept themselves safe from all S.E.s. More than once, over
the years she had known him, she had heard him speak of those
so-called ‘safe’ vampires—he always sneered at the word—who had
done what instinct demanded and killed a human.

“So why didn’t
you run?” he asked gently. “I know you were terrified. Your scent
held such fear…” He touched his lips to the champagne and grimaced.
“Not all smells are pleasant, but fear is one of the worst.”

It was far too
late to apologize, even if her fear had been completely beyond her
control. She took his free hand and squeezed it gently, reminding
him that the fear was long gone.

“Renee would
have killed me if I had run.”

The joke fell
flat, and she realized why at once. Death, tonight, was no laughing
matter. She reached for his glass and, when he let go of it, took a
sip of champagne to chase away her returning nervousness.

“Your paintings
were just too good,” she added as she returned his glass. “I had
never seen anything like them before. And as scared as I was, I
wanted to see more. I wanted to be the one to bring them to the
gallery and share them with other people.”

“You sound like
Renee.” His tone was teasing, but to Lydia the words were a
compliment. “She saw one of my paintings in a friend’s house, and
she pestered me for years about letting her see what else I had
done.”

“Why decide to
sell your work, suddenly?” she asked something that she had
wondered about for a long time.

“Honestly? So
I’d see you again.” He seemed completely unrepentant. “That’s why I
demanded that Renee continue to send you. I told her I didn’t like
dealing with new people, and it is true to an extent, but really I
just thought I could get to know you that way.”

And he had done
just that, she thought to herself. Every time she had visited to
pick up a new painting and spend time with him writing a short
blurb for the catalogue, they had ended up talking about all sorts
of things. Art, of course, and the artists each of them admired,
but also music, movies, books—and, she had later realized, they had
talked a lot about her. As months had passed and they became
friends, more than once they had lost track of time, but one time
in particular they had talked all afternoon, and when Lydia had
looked at her watch, it had been almost seven at night.

He had offered
to cook dinner, surprising her enough that for a moment she had
been tempted to accept. She hadn’t, though. By then, she and Jack
had already been separated, but she had felt it was too soon. Owen
had made her promise she’d stay another time, and hadn’t needed to
press her much to get her to agree. A couple months later, it had
been strange not only to discover he was a pretty good cook, but
also to see him sit down and eat with her. She hadn’t known until
then that vampires could eat regular food. She had never even
thought about it before. That had been when she had started asking
questions about what it was like to be a vampire.

Raising an
eyebrow at her, Owen pointed at the next painting. She nodded, and
he uncovered it. She gasped as she took in the central figure,
suddenly chilled to the bone. It was Jack. His body, draped in the
long jacket he wore for his job, was poised as though on the edge
of an attack. She knew what the barely visible piece of wood stuck
through a loop of his belt was: a stake. Anger radiated from him,
but even so he was beautiful, and she recalled that it was his
looks that had attracted her in the very beginning. At the same
time, though, his eyes seemed dull and dead as he glared straight
at her.

Gulping, she
looked at Owen, but she didn’t know what to say.

“He showed up
here one day.” He came to stand by her. Tilting his head to one
side, he peered at the painting as though he had never seen it
before. “Right after you had left. I think he followed you.”

That was very
likely, she thought, the old bitterness resurfacing. Jack had
always been the jealous kind, even though he truly had no reason to
be. Toward the end of their relationship, she had started to
suspect he was following her to work and checking on her during the
day. It was just one reason why she had broken up with him.

“What…” Her
lips felt dry. She licked them before she finished. “What did he
say?”

Owen shrugged
and emptied his glass before answering. “Mostly, he laid claim to
you, said you were his fiancée, and warned me to stay away from
you.”

Lydia gulped
again. “Did he… did he threaten to hurt you?” She didn’t really
want to hear that he had. Despite everything, she still had
affection for Jack and fond memories of the years they had spent as
a couple. She needed to know, though.

Peering at her
for a moment, Owen finally shook his head. “Not in so many words,
but he made sure I knew he was a S.E., and I know he knew what I
am.”

“I’m so sorry,”
Lydia murmured, laying a hand on his chest. “I never thought he’d
threaten—”

“Don’t be
sorry,” he cut in with a soothing smile. “He’s an honorable man and
an honorable Special Enforcer. He was very much in love with you.
He wanted to protect you. I can understand that.”

The quiet light
in his gaze added that he didn’t only understand—he also loved her
and wanted to protect her.

“And it’s not
like he worried me that much,” he added after a moment. “Seducing a
woman is not a punishable offense for vampires, not even if she’s a
S.E.’s fiancée.”

She smiled at
the joke, but a chill stopped her from truly appreciating it. She
returned her eyes to the painting and forced herself to meet Jack’s
flat eyes.

“I wasn’t,” she
said absently. “His fiancée, I mean.”

He had never
asked. If she was honest with herself, that had been another reason
why she had ended things, no longer certain he was serious about
their relationship.

“I think I’ll
have champagne now,” she said, looking up at Owen.

He was frowning
but nodded once and walked over to the coffee table. Lydia followed
him, telling herself that no, she wasn’t fleeing Jack’s gaze, not
at all.

“Why would he
call you that, then?” Owen asked as he filled both glasses and
handed her one.

She took a
small sip, and only realized then how parched her throat felt. “I
don’t know. Maybe he was trying to… lay claim to me, like you
said.”

“Maybe,” Owen
agreed, “but I liked you too much to give up on your friendship.”
Taking her free hand, he led her back to the circle, and together
they faced the next painting. “And then a few weeks after that you
started being more withdrawn.”

The dark edge
in his voice warned her even before he pulled the cloth off the
next painting. She flinched anyway.

On the large,
square canvas, she was sitting on the floor, her arms around her
knees and her head raised up. Tears trickled down her cheeks,
glittering under the harsh lights of Owen’s studio. Everything
around her was muted, as though she were sitting, lost and alone,
in a mist-covered clearing in the middle of the woods.

She didn’t need
to ask; she knew what moment this represented. A flood of emotions
rushed through her, and she swallowed hard.

“I wish,” she
started, but her voice was a dry whisper. She wet her throat with a
swallow of champagne and started again. “I wish I hadn’t sold that
painting. It was my favorite.”

“I’m glad you
sold it,” he replied. When she looked at him, his expression was
inscrutable. Under her slight frown, he explained, “It made you
cry. I like when my paintings touch people, but I don’t ever want
to cause your tears.”

His voice
vibrated with the sheer protectiveness he placed in his words. She
had to swallow the lump in her throat to explain, “No, it’s not
like that.” She glanced at the painting again, but it wasn’t her
image she saw anymore. Instead, it was the portrait of a couple,
both their faces lined with age and experience, but the same love
radiating from their locked eyes, the same affection coming from
their gentle embrace.

“There was so
much emotion in that painting, so much love.” She heaved a quiet
sigh. “It reminded me of me and Jack when we first fell in love. I
had thought we’d grow old together.” Her words dropped to a
whisper. “The day you found me crying… we’d had another argument. I
had decided to move out. I hadn’t told him yet, and I was scared I
was making a mistake, scared I wouldn’t ever find the love I could
see in your painting again.”

A little
awkwardly because of the glasses they both held, he drew her into
his arms and hugged her. She took comfort in the embrace, resting
her cheek against his shoulder and closing her eyes.

“Are you still
scared?” he asked after a little while.

She turned her
face up to his and smiled. “I wouldn’t be here if I was.”

The worry that
lined his face disappeared, and he returned her smile. “Let me show
you the next one.”

She reluctantly
pulled away from his arms and took a small sip from her glass while
he uncovered the next painting. This one showed her face, tilted up
as she drank from a glass very much like the one she now held. Her
eyes were closed, her throat long and graceful as it arched back.
The frame stopped just beneath her shoulders, and because they were
bare, she appeared to be naked. Tiny bubbles were flowing in the
glass, and in front of them she could just guess the reflection of
a silhouette. Owen, she guessed.

She glanced at
him, her gaze questioning. This could have represented a couple of
occasions, and she wasn’t sure which in particular, if any, it was
depicting. As soon as he explained, though, the answer was obvious,
and she could only berate herself for not guessing at once.

“My show,” he
said simply.

Her eyes
returned to the painting. She could see it now. “Your show. Yes.”
Memories started drifting to the front of her mind. That had been a
few months after she had broken up with Jack.

“The show you
wanted me so much to do,” Owen said.

She finished
his thought. “The show you did in exchange for a date with me.”

An impish grin
graced his lips. “I wanted to ask you out, but I didn’t want you to
have a chance to say no. Did you ever tell Renee how you convinced
me in the end?”

She laughed,
her discomfort from moments earlier truly forgotten. “Never. I
figured that way she’d keep thinking she needed me if she wanted to
keep you with the gallery.”

He snorted.
“It’s truer than you think.”

He turned his
gaze to the painting again, and she watched him. There was
something on his face she couldn’t quite place, an emotion she
couldn’t name.

“All these
moments so far are special,” she said, “meaningful. What does this
one mean to you?”

He smiled.
“That was the first time I wondered what it’d be like to turn
you.”

Swallowing
hard, she detailed his features, and wondered whether she could ask
the question that had nagged her since he had first asked to turn
her into a vampire. She hadn’t dared ask, unsure whether his answer
might influence her decision. Now that she had made up her mind,
however, and as he seemed to be in a sharing mood, she thought she
could try to ask.

“Have you… have
you ever turned anyone before?”

She had caught
hints, a couple of times, that he had lived with someone for a long
time, but she didn’t know if the woman had been human or
vampire.

“No,” he said
quietly, his eyes finding hers again. “I can’t say I’ve bitten many
people over the years, and none I would have wanted next to me for
more than a few hours.”

His free hand
found hers, and he brought it to his lips. The soft kiss to the
inside of her wrist made her shiver.

“You…” The
words were low, but full of strength. “I want you next to me for a
few centuries at least.”

A flash of heat ran through Lydia, and she
held her breath, waiting for the nervousness to take hold of her
again. It didn’t. It wouldn’t, she
realized, not anymore.

Owen didn’t let
go of her hand, and together they unveiled the next painting. While
all the others had used color in that subtle, life-like way that
was Owen’s signature, this painting was a study all done in grays,
the palest not quite white, the darkest not exactly black. It
depicted a man’s hand resting of the curve of a breast, all but
hiding it. The play of light and shadows in this work only
reinforced the tenderness of the gesture. Need fluttered inside
Lydia, and she squeezed Owen’s fingers.

“I assume
that’s us?”

“Don’t doubt it
for a second,” he said with a grin. “I watched you for hours, the
first time we slept together. Afterwards, I mean. I was drawing you
in my mind, every curve, every inch of skin.”

Each words felt
like a caress, and Lydia could feel warmth spreading over her neck
and face. She tried to cool down with a sip of champagne, only to
discover she had emptied the glass.

“Would you like
more?” he offered, taking the glass from her.

“No, thank you.
I think I’ve had enough.”

He walked away
to put the glasses on the coffee table, and Lydia took advantage of
his turned back to press her hands to her cheeks. She felt like she
was burning.

“Would you…”
She cleared her throat. “Would you do it? Paint me, I mean, paint
me nude?”

Coming back to
her, he pointed at the gray painting. “I tried. That’s the closest
I could get to it. Every time I tried to expose more of you…” He
shrugged, a self-derisive smirk twisting his lips. “I’ve never been
all that good at sharing.”

She couldn’t
help chuckling at those words. “Good. I don’t particularly feel
like being shared.”

She studied the
painting a little while longer. It was very different from the rest
of his work, but she found that she quite liked this style, the
gradation of the grays and the smoothness they gave to the entire
image. It might be her favorite yet. It was only the first one in
which Owen himself was more than a washed out reflection.

They had come
almost full circle, and there was only one painting left.

“Can I?” she
said, her hand already rising to the cloth as she looked at
Owen.

He nodded.

She wasn’t
surprised any more to see herself again. It was a portrait, showing
her bare shoulders and her face. There was no lipstick on her lips
this time, no eye shadow over her eyelids, no blush putting a touch
of color on her cheekbones. It was only her, with a small smile and
a serene expression, and yet she seemed to glow with an inner
light.

Something
inside Lydia tightened almost to the point of pain, and she had to
look away. The painting was beautiful, but it wasn’t truly her. A
few fine lines were missing at the corners of her mouth and eyes,
as well as flaws on her skin. She wasn’t old—she didn’t consider
herself old—but her face was in no way as flawless as the painting
suggested. And now, she wouldn’t grow old any longer, but neither
would she ever look again like the woman on the canvas. Owen, on
the other hand, would forever look as though he were—

“How old were
you when you were turned?” she blurted out.

It was yet
another question she had never dared voice before. She had heard
some vampires could be touchy about the subject of their human
lives. She hadn’t wanted to upset Owen, at first because Renee
would have had her head for it, and later because she liked him too
much to want to be rude and risk losing his friendship.

“Does it
matter?” he asked, his eyes searching her face.

She shrugged.
“It’s not a big deal, but I’d like to know.”

“I was
thirty-seven.”

He lied so
well, she could almost have believed him. She knew better than
that, though. He looked thirty at the most, and maybe as young as
twenty-five. The fact that he had given a number that mirrored her
age was simply too convenient.

Patting Owen’s
arm, she laughed weakly to hide her discomfort. “You’re better than
a plastic surgeon.”

There was no
humor in his eyes when he cupped her face in his hands and gently
tilted it up. “No. This is what I see when I look at you. This is
what I’ll see for as long as you’ll stay with me.”

He brushed a
strand of hair behind her ear but never broke eye contact. A wave
of raw emotion was rising inside Lydia with each of his words,
threatening to submerge her. She swallowed hard and blinked,
chasing away the beginning of tears.

“You’ll never
have a use for mirrors again,” he continued, “but I wanted you to
remember. This is you. The you you’ll always be. The woman I
love.”

She wished she
could have replied in kind, but her throat was too tight to let out
a single word, so she did the next best thing. She kissed him.
Hands on his shoulders, raised on the tip of her toes, she pressed
her lips to his and slowly pushed her tongue into his mouth to meet
his own. She tried to put everything in that caress: all of her
love and all the emotions she had felt since they had first
met.

There had been
fear, yes, and there still was the remnant of it, like a faint
metallic taste at the back of her tongue. But, just like she had
been able to push her fear away then, she could push it away now
and see beyond it. Her kiss said so.

There had been
attraction, then desire. The feel of his mouth and his hands were
now as familiar to her as that of his cock, and her desire was a
hundredfold what it had been then. She deepened the kiss and molded
her body to his so he would know.

There had been
curiosity—for who he was, for his art, for anything that he had any
interest in—and while she thought she knew him well, she couldn’t
wait to discover more, discover every last thing about him. It
would take years, decades, maybe more. With her kiss, she tried to
tell him she would be there as long as it took her, and long after
that still.

From almost
frantic, the kiss became slower. Their mouths parted; they looked
at each other for an instant, then kissed again, lips moving
together, tongues stroking. A moment later, they parted again. Owen
pressed his forehead to hers, and as she looked into his eyes, the
words that she hadn’t managed to summon moments ago were there,
easily rolling off her tongue.

“I love
you.”

Her hands slid
off his shoulders and down his arms to link their fingers together.
They remained like that, eyes locked and barely touching, yet
entirely aware of each other for a few moments longer. They finally
moved at the same time, Owen raising his head and Lydia letting go
of his right hand. Hand in hand, without needing to talk, they left
the circle of paintings and walked up the wide, stone staircase to
the upper floor. Owen opened the bedroom door, and she preceded him
inside without letting go of his hand.

The lamp on the
night table cast a muted light on the room, softening the angles of
the stark, wooden furniture. The comforter that usually covered the
bed had been drawn back, revealing dark blue sheets that had the
sheen of fine cotton. The four-poster king-sized bed always struck
her as too large at first glance, but it fit the generous
proportions of the room and the large wardrobe against the wall. A
second wardrobe, made of the same dark wood, now stood against the
opposite wall. Once again, she could only wonder how sure he had
been of her answer, but that didn’t matter anymore.

They took their
time undressing each other, wordlessly acknowledging that there was
no reason to rush. With each item of clothing that fell under her
hands or his, they stopped and caressed the newly exposed flesh
with fingertips and lips, each of them trembling in turn under the
other’s ministrations. When, at last, they stood naked in front of
each other, Owen’s cock jutted out proudly in front of him, the wet
tip brushing against her stomach. She laid a hand on it, cradling
it in her palm, and pressed their bodies together until it was
trapped between them. She kissed his collarbone with soft, delicate
kisses that led to his shoulder. From there, she licked a path back
toward his throat, stopping only when she could feel the raised
scars at the crook of his neck.

Attentive to
his every reaction, she did what she had been too shy to dare until
that night: she raked her teeth gently against the scars. Owen’s
hand flew to the back of her head, and for a second she thought he
would stop her. Instead, his hand just rested there, holding her to
him as he trembled against her.

When she raised
her head again, his pupils were fully dilated and staring at her as
though for the first time. He picked her up in his arms, and she
let out a little yelp of surprise. He climbed into the bed with
her, depositing her in the center of it and lying by her side. She
turned toward him, and they started kissing again, small pecks
while their hands slid over the curve of a hip or against a
hardened nipple.

“Did it… did it
feel good?” She stroked the scars with the tip of her index finger.
“When I kissed there?”

He hummed and
pressed his body harder against hers until she rolled onto her
back. “Better than good,” he purred and kissed the corner of her
mouth before flicking the tip of his tongue against her lips.

She had more
questions, but as she drew him to lie between her thighs, she
decided they could wait. She would probably find an answer to some
of them soon anyway.

They kissed
again, their growing need making the kiss a little sloppier—and a
lot harsher. Owen’s cock was pressing into her thigh while her
hands roamed against his back, her fingertips leaving trails that
would be gone before morning.

His lips left
hers and trailed a soft path from her chin to her ear, then down
her neck. The caress was so elusive that at times she wasn’t even
sure she could feel it. Then he kissed the crook of her neck, and
she tensed. This was it. This was where he would bite. He was going
to do it now. He was—

“Shh…” He
shifted and kissed her temple, then her eyelids, and the tip of her
nose. “Relax. Not yet.”

She looked
questioningly at him, and he replied, “I want your warmth one last
time. Is that all right?”

She breathed a
quiet, “Yes,” against his lips, but rather than kissing her, he
lowered his head to her chest. His mouth slid down the valley
between her breasts as though unable to choose one over the other,
but finally climbed back up toward her left nipple. She tensed,
waiting for the first touch of his lips against the puckered
areola, and practically jumped in surprise when the expected caress
was delayed while he brushed his thumb against her clit. Her
movement brought her nipple to his mouth, and he latched on to it,
making her jump a second time.

The combined
pressures of his mouth and thumb gradually increased until she was
gasping for breath and trashing beneath him, but he used his weight
to hold her down while he continued to over-stimulate her clit and
nipple.

“Too much,” she
gasped. “I can’t…”

She couldn’t
finish, instead letting out a low moan. It was too much, yes, but
at the same time she was so close… Her entire body was tensing as
she reached for her orgasm and—

Owen’s mouth
lifted from her breast at the same instant his thumb stopped
moving, simply resting against her throbbing clit. “Too much?” he
repeated, with more than a hint of teasing in his voice. “Want me
to stop?”

She answered
before she even knew it. “No!”

With a low
chuckle, Owen descended on her right breast and quickly made up for
its neglect. His thumb, meanwhile, was still immobile, and despite
her efforts, Lydia couldn’t manage to rock her hips to increase the
pressure.

“Owen, please,”
she moaned and was rewarded when two of his fingers slipped inside
her wet channel and his thumb pressed against her clit once more.
The suction of his lips, the barest hint of teeth, the soothing
coolness of his tongue, his fingers curling just so, and his thumb
pressing yet a little harder… Pleasure grew inside Lydia until she
felt she would burst.

A keening wail
erupted from her throat. Her body went completely rigid for a
second, then started shaking as wave after wave of pleasure rolled
through her. Far from stopping, Owen redoubled his efforts. Just as
the first orgasm started fading, a second one crashed through her,
stealing her breath and making her vision go black for an instant.
Still shaking, she clutched at his shoulders and pulled him up her
body until she could press frantic kisses to his face.

“Enter me,” she
asked, almost begged. “I need to feel you. Now. Please.”

His hand moved
between them, and she arched her hips to help him find his way.
When the slick tip of his cock brushed against her entrance without
penetrating her, she thought he was teasing her. He caught his
bottom lip between his teeth, however, and his brow furrowed,
revealing his frustration. Sneaking a hand down to join his, she
stroked his cock before guiding it to where she wanted him. The tip
slid in torturously slowly, and he remained like that for an
instant, his eyes seeking hers. When their gazes met, he thrust his
hips to meet hers, and his cock, pushed all the way in.

She let out a
quiet gasp, then a louder one when, on his next thrust, his cock
slid in just a little deeper, and on the next one again, or so it
seemed. Each snap of his hips was accompanied by the sound of flesh
on flesh, but Lydia barely heard it. The harshness of her own
breathing and the increasingly loud moans pulled from her throat
filled her ears.

Her hands were
clenched tight on Owen’s shoulders, and it didn’t occur to her to
touch him or caress him; all she could do was hold on, and even
that, as Owen slowly increased his tempo, was becoming harder and
harder. She wanted to come again, but so soon after her orgasm,
pleasure was unattainable, and its distance was laced with
pain.

Trying to get a
grip on herself, she scrunched her eyes. Almost right away, Owen
stopped moving inside her, although judging by the way he shook, it
was taking all his self-control.

“Lydia… look at
me, love.”

She did and
discovered worry etched on his features. She tried to smooth it
away with her fingertips.

“You can still
change your mind, you know.” His words shook with his need and
desire. Which of her body or blood did he want most, she wondered
briefly, the thought forgotten as soon as it had come. “Nothing
says—”

“No.” She word
came out as a rasping noise. “I want you to. Do it. Do it now.”

Nodding, he
reached for her right leg and guided it higher on his waist, before
doing the same thing with her left leg.

“Hold on,” he
said, and she tightened her arms and legs around him. He lifted her
off the bed, a hand pressed to her back and the other pushing his
upper body up until he was sitting on the bed, his cock buried deep
inside Lydia, their bodies closer than before in this sweet
embrace.

In this
position, he couldn’t really thrust into her anymore, but he
shifted his hips while she rested her hands on his shoulders to
lift herself up and slide down onto his cock. They fell into a
rhythm that made fire run through Lydia, turning all of her nerves
ablaze wherever they touched, inside and out. She was panting, and
she realized with a flash of surprise that Owen was, too. She had
made him forget he didn’t need to breathe. She buried a burst of
happy laughter into the crook of his neck, tightening her hold on
him. He was trembling against her, and she couldn’t help but wonder
how close he was.

She pulled back
to look at his eyes. They were mere slits and feverish, but they
were focused entirely on her. She forgot to move under the
intensity of his stare, and could only sit there, with her arms and
legs around him, his cock moving inside her, and ask herself—what
had she done to deserve the love of such a wonderful man?

His movements
slowed down, although he was still trembling just as much. He
swallowed heavily and licked his lips before asing, his voice rough
with passion, “Are you sure? I swear I wouldn’t be—”

“If you keep
asking,” she cut in, softening the interruption with a half-smile,
“I’ll start thinking you don’t want to do it anymore.”

Something lit
up in his eyes, and they seemed to be burning suddenly, almost
glowing. “I do,” he said vehemently—and yet still shaking. “If you
believe nothing else, believe this. Human or vampire, I’ve never
wanted anyone as much as I want you.”

She laid a
small kiss on his lips, thanking him for such sweet words,
promising that she did believe. “I love you.” She tried to put all
her certainty in her words. “And I want you to do it.”

Her fumbling
left hand pushed her hair away. She tilted her head, offering him
her bared neck. Her right hand was at the back of his head, her
fingers threaded in the short strands of hair there. She didn’t
pull him to her neck but merely accompanied his movement.

He pressed his
softest kiss yet to the crook of her neck, right over her pulse
point. Her marks would match his, she thought dazedly, and smiled
at the idea.

“I’ll try not
to hurt you too much,” he murmured. She shivered at the feel of the
words against her hyper-sensitized skin. “But I’m sorry if I
do.”

Before she
could think of an answer, she felt the sharp pain of his fangs
sliding into her skin, like two points of fire branding her body.
She cried out. Her fingers tightened into his hair, although she
couldn’t have said if it was to pull him closer or push him
away.

She did
neither. As his fangs retracted, the sharp pain went with them,
leaving only a dull throbbing. And then…

“Oh, God…”

He started
pulling on her blood, and part of her shook at the pain of it. Her
life and warmth were leaving her with each slow pull, each swallow.
It would have been unbearable if it hadn’t been Owen warming from
her blood, if he hadn’t been rocking his cock inside her with each
slow suck of his mouth, if, with the pain, mixed so inextricably
that they might as well have been one and the same, pleasure hadn’t
been filling her completely. Her eyes wide yet unseeing, she
started shaking, her mouth open for a cry that never passed her
lips.

Only when his
rocking became erratic and she felt him pulse inside her did it
strike her—small orgasms had been rolling over her body since he
had started drawing her blood. The wondrous feeling made her want
to laugh and cry at the same time, but she could do neither. All
she could do was feel Owen’s mouth on her, his lips and tongue
sucking and pulling more blood from her. Her hand fell from his
head to his back, and she could have sworn he was warm beneath her
touch—warm from her blood.

She felt
lightheaded, and bright spots of color were bursting in front of
her eyes. Her eyelids closed, and the colors spun inside her head,
recreating the paintings Owen had shown her tonight. She hadn’t
told him how much she liked them, she suddenly realized with a
sense of horror. How could she have forgotten something so
essential! He had to know. She had to tell him. She opened her
mouth, but the words didn’t come. After, she promised herself. She
would tell him when it was all over. She would. It was so hard to
think now…

She didn’t feel
him withdrawing for her, but he must have, because they were lying
down, her head cradled against his shoulder. She tried to raise her
hand to rest it on his chest, but forgot what she wanted to do
before her hand lifted more than an inch. It settled down again on
his hip.

Sleep pulled at
her, making her drowsy, but as she started drifting away, soft
words and even softer caresses drew her back to Owen.

“That’s it,” he
murmured as her eyelids fluttered open. “Look at me, love, just a
little longer.”

His thumb
pressed on her bottom lip and pulled her mouth open.

“Drink, now.
Take as much as you can.”

She wanted to
ask what it was he wanted her to drink, but something was pressing
against her lips. Smooth, silky skin. It wasn’t as cool as usual. A
thick liquid trickled past her lips, coating her tongue and sliding
down her throat. She swallowed reflexively.

Part of her knew, abstractly, that it was
blood, but disgust and repulsion were beyond her. It tasted
strange, she thought dimly. Not at all like she would have expected
from the taste of her own blood when she had cut herself and stuck
her finger into her mouth without thinking. It didn’t taste
good, but it
wasn’t bad, either. Instead, it was… different. It felt strong,
full of life, and light, but also shadows, all coiled into one,
reinforcing each other by their simple association.

The painting of
Owen’s hand on her breast drifted back to the front of her slowing
mind. This was what the blood tasted like, like that touch, those
shapes, those contrasting colors. In that moment, nothing had ever
been clearer to her, nothing had ever been so true, and she wanted
to share her insight with Owen.

When his wrist
lifted from her lips, she tried to explain it to him, but words
escaped her. She felt as though she were in a cocoon made of wool
that stopped light and sound, leaving only touch to her senses.
Even that started to dim, but not before she felt Owen’s arms wrap
around her and pull her tight against his body.

She drifted
away knowing he wouldn’t let go. Not ever.

 


* * * *

 


All of a
sudden, Lydia jerked and drew in a hissing breath through her
teeth. She raised a shaky hand to her throat and touched it
gingerly before looking at her fingers. The look on her face was
one of pure wonder.

Next to Daisy,
Jack lurched forward. His hand came up to rest against the glass of
the window, and for an instant it seemed that it was the only thing
holding him up. On the balcony, Lydia was still sitting, her head
now turned away from them, toward the ocean. Across from her, Woods
finally raised his head, and Daisy could see his eyelids flutter
open. She opened the window, and the soft click of the latch drew
Woods’ and Lydia’s attention.

Lydia stood,
and when she stepped forward, Jack went to her. He wrapped her arms
around her and drew her into a hug. Something twisted inside Daisy
when she realized that, even though Lydia was returning the hug,
her eyes were still vacant and seemed to be avoiding looking at
Jack.

“Everything
OK?” he asked, leaning in to kiss her cheek.

“Everything’s
fine,” she replied, but her voice sounded off, somehow. “I’m
thirsty.”

Jack released
her from the hug but kept a hand at her waist as he guided her off
the balcony. She followed his lead, stopping only after she had
crossed the threshold to the living room. Jack gave her a
questioning look, but she was already looking back at Woods.

“Thank you,”
she said, raising her voice a little.

Woods blinked
and slowly turned his head to her. He nodded twice but did not
reply. Jack cleared his throat, and pulled Lydia back to the living
room. After watching them go, Daisy stepped onto the balcony and
sat in the chair Lydia had vacated.

“Please don’t
ask me,” Woods said before she could say a word. “It’s her future,
and no one but her has a right to know.”

He wiped his
hands on his pants before raising his eyes to meet Daisy’s. They
seemed more heavily lined that they had been earlier that night.
She had been about to say that she agreed, and that in her opinion
Woods didn’t have a right to know either, but she didn’t feel like
arguing about it now, she realized, not when he seemed so
troubled.

“I wasn’t going
to ask,” she assured him. “Are you all right?”

He passed a
hand through his hair and laughed nervously. “Oh, I’m fine, just
fine.”

His gaze
slipped to the window, and he looked inside the cottage. His
expression darkened a little more. Daisy wondered if he could see
Lydia and Jack from where he sat. She tried not to wonder about
what he had seen.

“Have you ever
come here before?” she asked, drawing his attention back to
her.

He gave her a
puzzled look. “Here? You mean, to this house?”

She nodded. “I
know Helen had a few parties here with her friends.” All her
siblings had, and so had Daisy before that night, but her sister
was the most outgoing out of the four of them. “I thought she might
have invited you. You must have been really popular in
college.”

He shook his
head at that and laughed, though his eyes still had a haunted
quality to them. “I’m not sure popular is the right word. I tried
to keep what I could do quiet, but there was always someone who
would blurt out too much at parties, so I tried to avoid them as a
rule. But now that you mention it, I do remember Helen inviting me
a couple of times. If I had known the place was so nice, I might
have accepted.”

It wasn’t the
house he looked at, though, but the ocean. Daisy leaned back in the
chair and considered him over her linked fingers. “I thought you
enjoyed doing what you do. When you’re on TV—”

He waved his
hand in a dismissive gesture. “You shouldn’t believe anything you
see on TV, don’t you know that?”

He stood
abruptly and went to lean against the railing. “It really is a
beautiful view. Very calm, too.”

“Wait until
midnight,” Daisy said, troubled. “There’ll be fireworks all over
the bay.”

“Fireworks,
heh?” he turned, now leaning back against the balcony. He seemed
tired. “Get me my next customer, then, so I can be done before
midnight.”

“Are you sure?”
she asked as she stood. “If you’d rather—”

“I said I’d
read ten people, Daisy. I realize you don’t like what it is that I
do, and that is entirely your right. But I try to keep my word when
I say I’ll do something.”

She nodded and
left the balcony, not bothering to tell him that it would only be
nine. She would let him know later, she told herself. She wasn’t
keeping quiet because he was slowly changing her mind about him,
not at all.

 


To be continued
in: Third Vision of Destiny – Joan
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Aria & Will

In an
indistinct future, humans and vampires are allied against the
savage demons that relentlessly attack their cities. In the
fortified town of Newhaven, a centuries-old vampire, Wilhelm, is
slowly losing track of why he fights. Meeting the human child
Ariadne and watching her grow up to become a fierce fighter reminds
him of his purpose and gives a face to the humans he tries to
protect. As years pass, however, and Aria becomes a young woman,
then a vampire, his protectiveness slowly turns into love...

 


Baby Steps

As a Special
Enforcer, Alexandra should know better than to get close to a
vampire like Joseph, even if he saved her from certain death. The
S.E. records name him as a likely killer, and his interest in her
can't possibly mean anything good. And so when her friends
introduce her to a potential human boyfriend, she ignores her
feelings for Joseph and demands that he leaves her alone.

Fed up with her
games, Joseph takes her to her word and leaves Cleveland, intending
to put as much distance as possible between them and forget her
along with his feelings for her.

Two years
later, though, when Joseph has to return to Cleveland, he still
cares about Alexandra, much more than he would like. And Alexandra,
single again and now a new mom to baby girl Marian, never managed
to completely put Joseph out of her life and mind.

Step by step,
Alexandra will offer Joseph her friendship before entrusting him
with her life and her child's. But will Joseph ever trust her again
with his heart?

 


Forget Ever After

Seven months
ago, Lena’s fiancé disappeared without a trace. She spent those
months burying herself into textbooks and lecture notes, but never
quite lost the hope that, somewhere, Liam was all right, and that
he would come back to her.

When fate
allows them to meet again, Lena is overjoyed and ready to welcome
him back into her life. Even the shocking discovery of how much he
has changed does not deter her because, he admits it with some
difficulty, he still loves her.

But what future
can Lena and Liam have together, when she wants nothing more than
to save lives and he is a newly turned vampire?
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